Official Minutes Board of Regents Meeting December 1-2, 1993 Kings Inri, Anchor Room Kenai, Alaska 

1.    The meeting of the Full Board was called to order by President Gagnon at 9:05 a.m., Friday, December 2, 1993. 

Regents Present: 

Sharon D. Gagnon, President 

Virginia W. Breeze, Vice President 

Susan A. Stitham, Secretary (absent Thursday a.m.)

Mark H. Helmericks, Treasurer (absent Thursday)

Mary Jane Fate Eric Forrer 

Joseph R. Henri Michael P. Kelly 

Scott A. Otterbacher Lew Williams, Jr. 

Jerome B. Komisar, Executive Officer and President of the University of Alaska 

Regents Absent: R. Danforth Ogg 

In Attendance: 

Donald Behrend, Chancellor, University of Alaska Anchorage 

Marshall L. Lind, Chancellor, University of Alaska Southeast, 

Joan K. Wadlow, Chancellor, University of Alaska Fairbanks 

Beverly Beeton, Provost and Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs, UAA April Crosby, Assistant to the President 

William R. Kauffman, Vice President and General Counsel 

Luis Proenza, Acting Vice President for Academic Affairs & Research 

Wendy Redman, Vice President for University Relations 

Brian Rogers, Vice President for Finance 

Gerald V. Neubert, Assistant Vice President and University Architect 

Nanne Myers, Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs 

Patty Kastelle, Executive Director for Human Resources 

Bob Miller, Director of Public Affairs 

Budget Director Alison Elgee 

UAF Interim Provost Paul Reichardt 

Vice Chancellor for Administration Michael Rice 

Assistant Vice President for Labor Relations Steve DeSoer 

Mary M. Kauffman, Regents Affairs Officer 

Adoption of the Agenda 

Regent Breeze moved, seconded by Regent Kelly, and passed unanimously that: 

"The Board of Regents adopt the agenda as presented. 

I.     Call to Order 

II.   Adoption of Agenda 

III.  Approval of Minutes 

IV.   Comments 

A. General Public 

B. General Assembly 

C. Faculty and Staff 

D. Certified Bargaining Representatives ACCFT CEA 

E. Students 

F. Alumni 

G. University Councils 

V.     Consent Agenda 

Finace, Facilities. and Land Management Committee 

A. University of Alaska Anchorage Campus Loop Road –

   Approval of Consultant Selection 

B. University of Alaska Anchorage Existing Facility 

   Interior Upgrade - Approval of Consultant Selection 

C. University of Alaska Anchorage Primary Power Completion – 

   Approval of Schematic Design and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract 

D. University of Alaska Anchorage Communications 

   Backbone - Approval of Schematic Design and Authority to Bid and Award a 

   Contract 

E. University of Alaska Anchorage KPC Boiler Replacement –

   Approval of Schematic Design and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract 

F. University of Alaska Anchorage Kenai Peninsula College Kachemak Bay Branch

  (Homer) - Land Acquisition Plan 

G. University of Alaska Anchorage Academic Center –

   Approval of Consultant Selection 

H. University of Alaska Fairbanks Bristol Bay (Dillingham) Building Addition – 

   Approval of Consultant Selection 

I. University of Alaska Fairbanks - National Oceanic and Atmospheric 

   Administration Weather Forecast Office At-Cost Lease Agreement for Space in 

   Proposed Elvey Building Addition 

J. University of Alaska Fairbanks Arctic Health Research Center High Voltage 

   Switchgear Code Corrections – 

   Approval of Schematic Design and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract 

K. University of Alaska Fairbanks Roof Reconstruction 

   Plan Phase 11 - Approval of Concept and Schematics and Authority to Bid and 

   Award a Contract - (Brought forward from the FF&LM Committee Meeting of   

   11/4/93.) 

L. University of Alaska Fairbanks Dorm Restroom Upgrade - Approval of Concept

   and Schematics and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract - (Brought forward

   from the FF&LM Committee Meeting of 11/4/93) (Removed from 

   consent agenda 

M. University of Alaska Fairbanks Headbolt Heater Upgrade - Approval of Concept

   and Schematics and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract - (Brought forward

   from the FF&LM Committee Meeting of 11/4/93) 

N. University of Alaska Southeast Sitka Classroom Remodeling –

   Approval of Consultant Selection 

0. Adoption of Proposed Policy 05.18.00- Competition 

   with the Private Sector (Removed from consent agenda 

P. Revision to Regents' Policy 05.09.01(F) - Reimbursement Bonds 

Q. Authorization of Bond Sale and Approval of Bond Resolutions and Indentures 

R. Approval of Land Management Plan 

VI.        New Business 

A. Human Resources Committee 

B. Committee of the Whole 

C. Audit Commit-tee 

D. Academic and Student Affairs Committee 

E. Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee 

VII.       Executive Session 

VIU.       Approval of Honorary Degrees and Meritorious Service Awards 

IX.        President's and Chancellors' Status Reports 

X.         Administrative Status Reports 

XI.        Planned Presentations 

A. Department of Natural Resources Report on Land Grant Trust Fund 

B. Statewide Office of Public Affairs 

C. UAA English Department Presentation 

D. FY93 Global Accounting 

XII.       President's and Regents' Comments 

XIII.       Adjourn 

This motion is effective December 2, 1993."

Approval of Minutes 

Regent Fate moved, seconded by Regent Kelly and passed unanimously that: 

PASSED 

"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of the September 23-24, 1993, meeting. This motion is effective December 2, 1993.11 

IV.    Comments 

A.     General Public 

UAA Mat-Su student Mark Ewing spoke to the Regents and urged 

their support of the funding that has been requested for the heating of the new classroom building at Mat-Su. 

B.     General Assembly 

General Assembly President Donna Chantry reported that the new governance groups are looking forward to working constructively, quickly and effectively with the Board on issues facing the University. She thanked the Board for its support of governance and expressed her hope that governance will continue to be a force that will work effectively with the Board and administration in helping run the University effectively and positively. 

C.     Faculty and Staff 

Carol Swartz, Director of the Kachernak Bay Branch of Kenai Peninsula College addressed the Board on behalf of Amy Johnson, President of the Kachemak Bay Student Association. She expressed the students' gratitude for the Board's demonstrated support on land acquisition for the construction of the Kachemak Bay Branch of Kenai Peninsula College. She also conveyed Mayor Harry Gregoire's and Horner City Manager Richard Leland's continued support for the University's Six-Year Plan which includes construction of the facility in Homer. 

On behalf of the Faculty Alliance, Toni Croft expressed concerns regarding the Board's proposed policy on honorary degrees and meritorious service awards, as well as the proposed policy on competition with the private sector. 

D.      Certified Bargaining Representatives 

Ralph McGrath, President of the Alaska Community Colleges' Federation of Teachers, expressed several concerns of his organization including the search process for the UAA chancellor and unit recognition. He also invited the Regents to an association event recognizing retiring faculty. 

E.      Students 

Kenai Peninsula College students Tammy Reeve, Sally DeCast and Teri Hoffman voiced concerns about the UAA Paralegal Certificate Program. 

KPC students Alix Sgambati, Dan Sgambati, Colleen Hayden, and Sally DeCast expressed opposition to the proposed increase in tuition rates. 

Erik Butler, Chair, UAA Student Government Legislative Affairs Committee spoke of the committee's lobbying efforts, offered the committee's ideas on improving campus safety and spoke of possible improvements in the UAA library. 

USUAA President Kevin Gallagher gave an update on the group's activities which included the recent elections, USUAA's programming of a short television program to be broadcast on a local cable channel and the efforts to establish of a 24-hour study area in the Campus Center. 

UAS student Jack Dalton gave an update on the activities of the Tuition/Fees/Student Aid Task Force and student efforts to improve communication between campus groups. 

F.      Alumni 

On behalf of the UAF Alumni Board of Directors, Shari Daugherty thanked the Board for its recognition of the deferred maintenance problem in the University system and asked that the Alumni Board be kept informed of changes in the deferred maintenance strategy so that it may accurately respond to questions from legislators. Ms. Daugherty informed the Board of the two-fold increase in the Alumni's student scholarship level and also spoke of several of the Association's activities. 

V.     Consent Agenda 

Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee 

The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee made the 

following recommendations: 

A.      University of Alaska Anchorage Campus Loop Road approval of Consultant Selection                                      Reference 3 

PROJECT SCOPE 

The University of Alaska Anchorage Campus Loop Road project involves preliminary planning and conceptual design work for a campus transportation network including pedestrian amenities and site work. 

UAA's Master Plan envisions a functionally-zoned campus with traffic restricted primarily to a peripheral loop. The roads into campus would form small loops within a larger loop and will accommodate shuttle bus service. 

SCHEDULE 

Board of Regents' Approval, Consultant Selection: December 1993 Begin Planning and Conceptual Design:                January 1994 Complete Preliminary Design Work:                        June 1994 

CONSULTANT SELECTION 

A request for proposals was advertised in August 1993, with a closing date of September 14, 1993. Eight (8) firms responded to the RFP advertisement, and the selection committee recommended the following: 

1.   VEI Consultants 

Alternates: 

2.   R & M Consultants, Inc. 

3.   DOWL Engineers 

In the event that a contract cannot be negotiated with the recommended consultant, the administration will negotiate a contract with the listed alternates in priority order shown. 

MOTION 

The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the ranking of consultants for the University of Alaska Anchorage Campus Loop Road project as presented and authorize the University administration to negotiate and award a consultant contract. This motion is effective December 1, 1993." 

B.     University. of Alaska Anchorage Existing Facility Interior Upgrade - Approval of Consultant Selection                         Reference 4 

The University of Alaska Anchorage Existing Facility Interior Upgrade will provide design and construction administration for the interior remodeling of UAA facilities. The projects will consist of, but not be limited to, Building K, KAKM vacated space, Short Building, McDonald Building, CAS Building, and the Administration Building. The project will design various areas for remodeling and renovating, but some construction will be dependent on receiving future funding. Construction estimates will be done by phases to aid in obtaining capital funding. The consultant will design the total $10,000,000 renovation project, with Phase I totaling $2,000,000. 

SCHEDULE 

Board of Regents' Approval, Consultant Selection: December 1993 

Programming:                                      November 1993 Complete Preliminary Design Work:                          April 1994 Construction Begins:                                           May 1994 Construction Completion:                                       September 1994 

CONSULTANT SELECTION 

A request for proposals was advertised on October 25, 1993 with a closing date of November 15, 1993. The consultant selection committee consisted of the following: 

Michael Orth        Physical Plant, UAA 

Dianna Durst        Facilities Planning and Construction, UAA 

Stan Vanover        Facilities Planning and Construction, UAA 

In the event   that a contract cannot be negotiated with the recommended consultant, the administration will negotiate a contract with the listed alternates in priority order. 

MOTION 

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the ranking of consultants for the University of Alaska Anchorage Existing Facility Interior Upgrade as presented and authorize the University administration to negotiate and award a consultant contract. This motion is effective December 1, 1993." 

C.     University of Alaska_ Anchorage Primary Power Completion Approval of Schematic Design and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract                                                Reference 5 

PROJECT SCOPE 

The University of Alaska Anchorage Primary Power Completion project will replace the last of the old concentric neutral aluminum 4-wire 15 KV conductors from the entry switches at each building to the energy modules. The project will also include isolation switches and transformers serving the Sports Center, the Campus Center, the bookstore, and energy module I and 2. 

The funding source is through capital account 551455 for a primary power completion. A one-page budget is attached. Project schedule is for construction to begin in April 1994 with completion of project in August 1994. 

CONSULTANT 

The consultant for this project is USKH from the term contract process. 

MOTION 

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the schematic design for the University of Alaska, Anchorage Primary Power Completion project as presented and authorize the administration to bid and award a construction contract within available funding. This motion is effective December 1, 1993." 

D.     University of Alaska Anchorage Communications Backbone Approval of Schematic Design and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract

 Reference 6 

PROJECT SCOPE 

The University of Alaska Anchorage Communications Backbone project will extend the communications backbone from the Library Communications Room to the Business Building, with links to Engineering, Science, Campus Center, Sports Complex, Bookstore, Short, K and Monserud buildings. This phase of the project will provide the raceways, wiring, and fiber for telephone, video, data, security and building automation systems. Funding will also include electronic equipment to facilitate the highest priority 

systems. 

CONSULTANT SELECTION 

The consultant for this project is Adams Morgenthaler and 

Company from the term process. PROJECT SCHEDULE 

Construction Begins:                                 May 1994 

Construction Ends:                                   August 1994 

MOTION 

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the schematic design for the University of Alaska Anchorage Communications Backbone project as presented and authorize the administration to bid and award a construction contract within available funding. This motion is effective December 1, 1993." 

E.      University of Alaska Anchorage Kenai Peninsula College Boiler Replacement - Approval of Schematic Design and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract                                   Reference 7 

PROJECT SCOPE 

The University of Alaska Anchorage Kenai Peninsula College Boiler Replacement project will replace boilers in the McLaine and Brockel buildings at Kenai Peninsula College. This replacement will be with central boilers located in a new structure. 

CONSULTANT 

The consultant for this project is RSA Engineering from the term process. 

Construction Begins:                              May 1994 Construction 

Ends:                                             September 1994 

MOTION 

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the schematic design for the University of Alaska Anchorage Kenai Peninsula College Boiler Replacement project as presented and authorize the administration to bid and award a construction contract within available funding. This motion is effective December 1, 1993." 

F.      University of Alaska Anchorage Kenai Peninsula College Kachemak Bay Branch (Homer) - Land Acquisition Plan                Reference 8 

The University has been working with the Kenai Peninsula Campus, its community council and others reviewing its expansion options. Meetings were held with campus officials and the college community council to discuss facility space needs and planning. Three options were identified: (1) adding onto the existing facility, which would require the acquisition of neighboring property; (2) constructing a new facility on vacant land to be acquired within the central business district; or (3) lease or purchase additional space in another building. The third option raises program concerns that are undesirable to the campus, but is used when the need arises, such as for special meetings/conferences. 

The campus and the council reached a consensus that building a new facility on vacant land located in the central business district would be the most beneficial option. The preferred option is to relocate to vacant land within the central business district. The chancellor has approved a modification to the University's six-year plan allowing this option to proceed. 

Several Privately-owned parcels located in the central business district are being considered for acquisition, acquisitions are required to be at fair market value determined by appraisal. These parcels are shown on the attached map. While the University owns vacant trust land near Homer, it is unsuitable because it is located outside the central business district and the success of the program is dependent upon community access to the University. 

MOTION

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the land acquisition plan for the University of Alaska Anchorage Kenai Peninsula College Kachemak Bay Branch and authorize the administration to negotiate an acquisition in accordance with the University of Alaska Anchorage Six-Year Plan for a new campus location. This motion is effective December 1, 1993." 

G.     University of Alaska Anchorage Academic Center Approval of Consultant Selection                                     Reference 9 

PROJECT SCOPE 

The University of Alaska Anchorage Academic Center project will involve planning and design work for this pivotal facility which will take UAA into the next century. The facility will be the most important physical development on campus since the original cluster of campus buildings was funded in the late sixties. 

The Academic Center will implement UAA's Master Plan by creating a campus core area to serve key general education 

programs. Camp-us periphery areas will be devoted to the specialized needs of the professional and vocational programs. The structure will include a spine to link UAA's linear campus. 

SCHEDULE 

Board of Regents' Approval, Consultant Selection: December 1993 Begin Planning and Conceptual Design:                January 1994 Complete Preliminary Design Work:                                 June 1994 

FUNDING 

Funding for planning and conceptual design work is from a FY94 Capital appropriation of $270,000 for library and loop road 

planning. $180,000 is allocated for the Academic Center planning. 

CONSULTANT SELECTION 

A request for proposal was advertised in August 1993, with a closing date of September 30, 1993. Eight (8) firms responded to the RFP's advertisement, and the selection committee recommended the following: 

1 .    Cash Barrier Usher Architects Alternates: 

2.     Architects Alaska + HOK 

3.     GDM 

In the event that a contract cannot be negotiated with the recommended consultant, the administration will negotiate a contract with the listed alternates in priority order shown. 

MOTION 

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the ranking of consultants for the University of Alaska Anchorage Academic Center as presented and authorize the University administration to negotiate and award a consultant contract. This motion is effective December 1, 1993." 

H.     University of Alaska Fairbanks Bristol Bay (Dillingham) Building Addition - Approval of Consultant Selection Reference 10 

PROJECT SCOPE 

The existing 4,858-square-foot facility at the Bristol Bay Campus was built in 198 1. Current programs have exceeded space available resulting in the library being utilized as a classroom, precluding its use as a reference/study area-, no permanent computer stations to afford students general access to computers', and dislocation of staff from their offices during teleconference courses. 

An additional 3,000-square-foot facility will be added onto the existing one-story structure. The new facility will provide for an early childhood center (sized for ten children); a home economics center; one classroom, sized to serve 25 students; a small video studio; a computer lab; and a multi-use vocational center (this would rotate between welding/sheetmetal, electronics/wiring, engines, and hazardous materials). Existing space will be remodeled to provide an office occupation training center. 

CONSULTANT 

A request for proposals was advertised in September 1993 for consultants. Four (4) firms responded. 

Recommended Consultant: 

1.     C.B. Bettisworth & Company, Inc. 

Alternate: 

2.     Kumin Associates, Inc. 

In the event that a contract cannot be negotiated with the 

recommended consultant, the administration will negotiate a contract with the listed alternates in priority order. 

SCHEDULE 

Approval of consultant selection:            December 1 - 2, 1993 

Schematic design complete:                   March 16,   1994 

BOR Approval to bid and award:               April 21 - 22, 1994 

Construction documents bid ready:            June 1, 1994 

FY95 funds available for contract award:     July 15,  1994 

Construction completed:                      December,  1994 

MOTION 

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the ranking of consultants for the University of Alaska Fairbanks Bristol Bay Addition as presented and authorize the University administration to negotiate and award a consultant contract. This motion is effective December 1, 1993." 

1.      University of Alaska Fairbanks - National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Weather Forecast Office At-Cost Lease _Agreement for S12ace in 

Proposed Elvey Building Addition 

The National Oceanic and Atmospheric Association (NOAA) has established a policy encouraging collaborative scientific research efforts with universities throughout the United States. NOAA has already been engaged with cooperative research activities with the University for a number of years. To expand this scientific relationship, the University proposes to lease space "at-cost" in the proposed Elvey Addition to NOAA for their Weather Forecast Office. All costs associated with the lease will be paid by NOAA. These rental costs include design, construction, maintenance, utilities, operation and financing costs. 

The lease provisions are as follows: 

1.     Lease Payments: The rental amount is being determined by an independent cost estimator working with the design criteria and university utility, maintenance and operations costs. Rent will be adjusted to reflect the actual costs to construct the portion of the building that will house the Weather Forecast Office. The construction cost factored into the rent will be composed of two elements: (a) the proportionate cost to develop the structure housing the Weather Forecast Office; and (b) the space alterations to provide a ready-to-occupy Weather Forecast Office. NOAA may choose to pay a lump sum amount equal to some or all of the "build-out" cost. The University will not subsidize NOAA for their leased space on the UAF campus. 

2.     Term: Twenty years with an option to renew for an additional twenty years. 

3.     Property Size and Type: (a) approximately 6,700 net usable square feet of office, program and storage space for their Weather Forecast Office occupied by personnel and equipment; (b) parking for 23 vehicles-, (e) 200 square feet vehicle-accessible storage space in the Phase I Addition or in the present Elvey Building; and (d) ground and rooftop space for antennae, electrical and observing equipment. 

4.     Other Conditions and Obligations: Subject to Federal and State laws and regulations', University regulations, policies and standard lease provisions. 

MOTION 

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents authorize the administration to negotiate and execute an at-cost lease with the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Association Weather Forecast Office for space in the proposed University of Alaska Fairbanks Elvey Building Addition. This motion is effective December 1, 1993." 

J.      University of Alaska Fairbanks Arctic Health Research Center High Voltage Switchgear Code Corrections - Approval of Schematic Design and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract         Reference 11 

PROJECT SCOPE 

The high voltage switchgear service will be reconfigured to provide an installation that complies with current code requirements, and provides reliable performance while allowing economical maintenance. The work on the high voltage (4160 Volt) switchgear and feeder system includes installation of two new switches in existing feeders 8 and I 1, as well as replacing the existing 

switchgear with new equipment. 

CONSULTANT 

The design consultant for this project is Lake and Boswell of 

Fairbanks. They are on the current ten consultant pool for electrical services. 

SCHEDULE 

Bid Ready Documents:                         November 12, 1993 

Bid and Award:                               December 23, 1993 

Start:                                       January 15, 1994 

Construction Complete:                       September 10, 1994 

MOTION 

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the schematic design of the University of Alaska Fairbanks Arctic Health Research Center High Voltage Switchgear Code Corrections as presented and authorize the University administration to bid and award a construction contract. This motion is effective December 1, 1993." 

K.     University of Alaska Fairbanks Roof Reconstruction Plan Phase 11 - Approval of Concept and Schematics and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract - (Brought forward from the FF&LM Committee Meeting of II /4 /93.)                                     Reference 12 

PROJECT SCOPE 

May roofs on University of Alaska Fairbanks campus buildings have exceeded their useful life. Some of these roofs have a history of leaking, which require excessive annual maintenance and repairs in response to leaks. In most cases, the insulation beneath existing roof membranes is water saturated, which causes rapid heat loss and wasted energy. it is necessary to replace the entire roof system on these buildings. The existing roof systems will be removed down to the structural deck and new insulation an roofing installed. Insulation will be a nominal R-value of 32 as recommended by ASHRAE. Roof systems will conform to U.L. Class A requirements 

The University of Alaska Fairbanks began a comprehensive long- term roofing program in FY92. This program is directed at the revitalization and continued maintenance of all roofs. 

CONSULTANT 

The design consultant for this project is USKH, Inc., of Fairbanks, Alaska. Their selection was approved by the Board of Regents at its September 1993 meeting. 

SCHEDULE 

Advertised for Consultants                           July 30,  1993 

Proposals Received                                   August 19, 1993 

Board of Regents Approval of Consultant              September 23-24, 1993 Documents Bid Ready                                  November 15, 1993 Bid 

Opening                                              December 15, 1993 Award Contract                                             January 6,   1994 Completion of Construction                           October 1994 

MOTION 

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the concept and schematics of the University of Alaska Roof Reconstruction Plan Phase 11 project as presented and authorize the University administration to bid and award a construction contract within available funding. This motion is effective November 4, 1993." 

L.     University of Alaska Fairbanks Headbolt Heater Upgrade Approval of Concept and Schematics and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract - (Brought forward from the FF&LM Committee Meeting of 11 /4/93)                                   Reference 14 

PROJECT SCOPE 

The University of Alaska Fairbanks Headbolt Heater Upgrade project is designed to upgrade the most critical and heavily used parking lots on the Fairbanks campus. The existing headbolt heater service to these lots is deteriorating to an unsafe condition due to deferred maintenance. This project will renew the lighting and electrical service for those lots. 

CONSULTANT 

The design consultant for this project is Lake and Boswell of Fairbanks, Alaska. They are in the-current term consultant pool for architectural services. 

SCHEDULE 

Bid Ready Documents                              December 1, 1993 

Bid and Award                                    January 10, 1994 

Construction Start                               April 1994 

Construction Complete                            November 1994 

MOTION 

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the concept and schematics of the University of Alaska Headbolt Heater Upgrade project as presented and authorize the University administration to bid and award a construction contract within available funding. This motion is effective November 4, 1993." 

M.     University of Alaska Southeast Sitka Classroom Remodeling – Approval of Consultant Selection                       Reference 15 

PROJECT OVERVIEW 

The Sitka campus proposes to construct additional space within the shell of the existing Japonski Island hangar bay facility. The new space will be for classrooms and laboratories. This addition will accommodate more than just UAS programs. It will be designed to be jointly used by Mount Edgecumbe High School and the Sitka School District Alternative High School, and their specific space needs will also be accommodated. 

PROPOSED PROJECT 

The goal of the project is to develop six new general assignment classrooms, two new science laboratories, and some faculty offices or faculty work rooms in a two-story addition to the existing academic space. The project will yield approximately 5,600 net square feet within a 7,650-gross-square-foot envelope. In addition, the existing second floor mechanical mezzanine may be enclosed as part of the project, affecting another 1,165 gross square feet of floor area. The new class lab space will be furnished and equipped with both ordinary classroom furniture and specialized laboratory casework and equipment. 

CONSULTANT SELECTION 

A request for proposals was published October 8, 1 0 and II, 1993 which identified the scope of work as full architectural and engineering consulting services for the project. Proposals were received on November 1, 1993 and evaluated according to standard practice. Design teams were shortlisted, final interviews were conducted, and a recommendation made by the selection committee. 

CONSULTANT SELECTION 

The selection committee recommended the following: 

1.    Jensen Douglas Architects 

2.     Minch Ritter Voclekers, Architects 

3.     Cash Barner Usher Architects 

In the event that a contract cannot be negotiated with the recommended consultant, the administration will negotiate a contract with the listed alternates in priority order. 

SCHEDULE 

Schematic design and a cost estimate will be completed by February 15, 1994. Final construction documents could be completed by June 30, 1994. Construction funding will be incorporated in the FY96 CIP request. The project could be bid, contingent on funding in the Spring of 1995, with construction to start in July 1995 and completion in June 1996. 

MOTION 

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the ranking of consultants for the University of Alaska Southeast Sitka Campus Classroom Expansion as presented and authorize the University administration to negotiate and award a consultant contract. This motion is effective December 1, 1993." 

N.     Revision to Regents' Policy 05.01.09(F) - Reimbursement Bonds 

In March, 1992, as part of its compliance with Internal Revenue Service guidelines for issuers of income tax-exempt debt, the regents adopted policy stating where notice would be published when the University intended to expend University funds on a project which it intended to later fund with tax-exempt debt. Without such notice, the University cannot reimburse itself for funds expended prior to the issuance of the bonds. 

Notice is no longer required to be as broadly published as existing Regents' policy requires. In order to streamline the notice requirements for these financial transactions, notice will no longer be published at the regional offices of Facilities Planning and Construction. 

This change has been reviewed and recommended by bond counsel. 

REGENTS'POLICY                                               05.01.09 F.     

Reimbursement Bonds 

For each bond issue considered to be "Reimbursement Bonds" 

under Internal Revenue Service Regulations, the Vice President for Finance or the Vice President's designee shall issue, on behalf of the Board of Regents, a declaration of official intent to issue bonds for reimbursement of capital expenditures paid prior to the date on which the bonds will be [issued]. Such declaration must: contain a functional description of the property, project or program to be financed, identify the maximum principal amount of the Reimbursement Bonds expected to be issued; be made [not later than sixty (60) days after t e original expenditure,] except for preliminary architectural and engineering charges [contain other information, and meet any posting requirements or timetables which from time to time are advised by Bond Counsel; and be maintained as part of the records of the Vice President for Finance.] (12/2/93) 

MOTION 

The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents adopt changes to Regents' Policy 05.01.09 F on Reimbursement Bonds as presented in the Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee agenda. This motion is effective December 1, 1993. 

0.     Authorization of Bond Sale and Approval of Bond Resolutions and Indentures                             (Reference Bound Separately) 

In June 1992, the University sold its first issue of general revenue bonds, establishing a flexible debt instrument for funding the University's revenue supported and critical capital improvement needs. 

Due to low interest rates, the administration, in conjunction with bond counsel Wohlforth, Argetsinger, Johnson & Brecht and its financial advisor Public Financial Management, has been evaluating the feasibility of refinancing remaining University of Alaska Heating Corporation debt. When this portion of University of Alaska Heating Corporation debt is refunded, UAF's current obligation to make lease payments to Heating Corporation in the amount of Heating Corporation's current debt service will cease, to be replaced by lower cost University debt, and UAF will be released from the restrictive provisions associated with Heating Corporation's campus land lease. In addition to covering all issuance costs, the refunding currently offers present value savings and allows us to move one step closer to the unified and flexible general revenue bond debt structure. 

MOTION 

The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents adopt the bond Resolution as presented in the Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee. This motion is effective December 1. 1993. 

P. Approval of Land Management Plan (Reference Bound Separately) 

The Statewide Office of Land Management presented to the Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee its annual report summarizing the previous year's activities and outlining its future work plans. The administration reviewed the plan and will discussed major projects to be undertaken this year. 

MOTION 

"The Finance, Facilities, and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the December 1993 Land Management Plan - Annual Report of the University of Alaska and directs the administration to carry out the plan. This motion is effective December 1, 1993." 

Regent Henri moved, seconded by Regent Fate and approved unanimously that: 

MOTION 

"The Board of Regents approves the recommendations of the Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee. This motion is effective December 2, 1994." 

VI.    New Business 

A.     Audit Committee 

Regent Fate reported on the Audit Committee meeting and 

complimented the Internal Auditors and their staff on the results of the University audit. Regent Fate advised that the committee also heard a status report on the external audit. Regent Fate announced that the management letter is expected to be available in January 1994. 

B.     Academic and Student Affairs Committee 

Regent Breeze summarized items that were discussed during the 

Academic and Student Affairs Committee which included the following. 

Presentation on the University of Alaska Anchorage American Russian Center 

Regent Breeze reported that Program Director Dr. Charles Neff told 9 

the Committee that beginning in January 1994, the Center, funded by a $2.15 million federal grant, is opening small business centers in the Russian Far East, bringing Russians to Alaska to work with Alaskan businesses and providing targeted technical assistance by helping Russian banks negotiate letters of credit. The Center is assisting Russians in the Far East with a free market approach for developing their economy. 

Center for Indigenous Studies 

Regent Breeze informed the Board of the status report on the UAA Center for Indigenous Studies. The Center was first proposed at the August, 1993, Board meeting. June Degnan gave the presentation on behalf of the advisory group planning the program. The mission of the Center is to provide a learning environment for Alaska Native students by first addressing needs 

of Native students and then the Native community in Anchorage. After some discussion it was decided that Dr. Koriiisar would work with Chancellor Behrend on cooperative possibilities and prepare a report for the Academic and Student Affairs Committee. Regent Breeze expressed the Committee's support of the efforts made by the task force on behalf of Native education at UAA. 

Statewide Colloquium on the Preparation of teachers 

At its June 1993 Board of Regents meeting, the Regents put forward a motion supporting President Komisar's plan for a statewide meeting of education faculty in post-secondary institutions in the state and members of the Academic and Student Affairs committee. The purpose of the meeting was to develop specific recommendations for enhancing cooperation among University of Alaska campuses and between them and private colleges in the state in order to accomplish better preparation of teachers for a changed teaching environment, research in innovative teaching strategies and school structures, and dissemination of the practical application of this research. President Komisar convened several Regents and twenty-four education faculty and administrators from within the University of Alaska. This effort resulted in several recommendations. 

Regent Breeze reported that April Crosby, who served as facilitator for the Colloquium, led a discussion on implementation of recommendations and the coordination of activities with the upcoming program review of teacher education programs. The following points were made: 1) a strategic planning conin3ittee will begin meeting in April; 2) there will be a second colloquium in February, 1994; 3) the president will appoint a committee to look into ways to improve programs in rural areas; and 4) people outside the education community become involved in this work. 

Status Report on Faculty Workload 

President Komisar distributed a faculty workload analysis. He stated that it was difficult to assess workload because of the different roles or types of instruction on the campuses. Three tables were presented: 1) Distribution of Faculty Assignments, 2) Distribution of Faculty Yearly Credit Hours Workload; and 3) UA Full-time Instructional Faculty Average Credit Hour Workload versus Expected Average by MAU. Dr. Komisar will be discussing these tables with the Faculty Alliance. 

Other Items 

Regent Breeze reported that the proposed Policy 10.01.04 on Honorary Degrees and Meritorious Service Awards would be presented for approval at the February meeting. 

Regent Breeze informed the Board that a draft of the process for approval of instructional programs was discussed and the committee requested that a second draft be presented in February after thorough staff review. 

Regent Breeze spoke of the extensive report on organized and sponsored research given by Dr. Proenza which included discussion of receipts and their sources, and expenditures on research. 

Regent Breeze also summarized a discussion of transfer of credit within the University system. She advised that the committee has asked President Komisar to re-write the policy to make it current. 

C.     Finance, Facilities and Land Management Comniittee 

University of Alaska Fairbanks Dorm Restroom Upgrade - Approval of Concept and Schematics and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract - (Brought forward from the FF&LM Committee Meeting of II /4/93)                                       Reference 13 

PROJECT SCOPE 

The University of Alaska Fairbanks Dorm Restroom Upgrade project is designed to upgrade existing restrooms in student residence halls. The restrooms are deteriorating due to extensive deferred maintenance. 

The work will consist of improved accessibility, fixture and accessory replacements, inclusion of handicap stalls, upgrading finishes, and improved lighting. 

CONSULTANT 

The design consultant for this project is USKH, Inc., of Fairbanks, Alaska. They are in the current term consultant pool for architectural services. 

SCHEDULE 

Bid Ready Documents                           November 15, 1993 

Bid and Award                                 December 16, 1993 

Construction Start                            January 15, 1994 

Construction Complete                         September 15, 1994 

Regent Henri moved, seconded by Regent Helmericks and passed with Regent Otterbacher voting opposed, that: 

MOTION 

"The Board of Regents approves the concept and schematics of the University of Alaska Fairbanks Dorm Restroom Upgrade project as presented anti authorizes the University administration to award a construction contract within available funding.  This motion is effective December 2, 1993."

Adoption of Policy 05.18.01 - Competition with the private Sector Reference 16 

In August, 1993, Vice President Rogers reported to the Finance, 

Facilities and Land Management Committee on this matter. Since then, staff has revised the policy draft and expanded the regulations proposed to be issued by the President after appropriate reviews.      The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommended that the governance groups have some additional time to review the proposed policy. The Regents agreed to postpone consideration of the proposed policy until the February 1994 meeting. 

FY94-95 Budget 

Alison Elgee gave a brief report on the status of the FY94-95 budget in view of the court decision concluding that $900 million was improperly appropriated. She stated that she did not anticipate any action by the Legislature that would impact the University's FY94 operating budget, but that there was some discussion on the part of various legislators about possible recision of some of the FY94 capital appropriations. The monies that had not yet been obligated would be the ones that would be reviewed by the Legislature. If the Legislature chose to correct the $900 million appropriation problem through a direct appropriation of the budget reserve, it would require a 3/4 vote of the Legislature. 

Associate Director Elgee also reviewed the FY95 spending plan and discussed some of the assumptions behind it and some of the problems with it. 

VII.   Executive Session 

Regent Kelly moved, seconded by Vice President Breeze and approved unanimously that: 

MOTION 

"The Board of Regents goes into executive session in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.311D to discuss matters relating to litigation and land acquisition, these topics being subjects the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of title University. The session shall include members of the Board of Regents, President Komisar, Vice President and General Counsel Kauffman, and such other University staff members as the President may designate and shall last approximately 1/12 hour(s). Thus, the open session of the Board shall resume in this room at approximately 2:00 p.m. A.S.T. This motion is effective December 2, 1993." 

The Board of Regents went into executive session at 12:20 p.m. and returned to public session at 1:50 p.m. at which time Regent Henry announced that the Board of Regents just concluded an executive session in accordance with AS 44.62.310 during which it discussed matters relating to litigation and land acquisition, these topics the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the University. The session included members of the Board of Regents, President Komisar, Vice President and General Counsel Kauffman and other University staff members designated by the President and lasted approximately I- 1 /2 hours. 

VIII.    Approval of Honorary Degrees and Meritorious Service Awards 

Recommendations submitted by the University of Alaska Fairbanks for recipients of honorary degrees and meritorious service awards were bound separately and included in Regents' agenda packets for their review prior to the December 1-2, 1993 Board meeting. 

Regent Henri moved, seconded by Regent Forrer, and approved unanimously that: 

MOTION 

"The Board of Regents approves the list of nominees for honorary doctoral degrees and meritorious service awards, as proposed, for commencement exercises in the spring of 1994, and authorizes Chancellor Behrend, 

Lind and Wadlow to invite the approved nominees and announce their acceptance. This motion is effective December 2, IL993." 

IX.    Acquisition of Dale Street Professional Building Anchorage 

The Board of Regents considered a proposal to authorize the purchase of certain property on Dale Street. 

Regent Henri made the following motion which was seconded by Regent Helmericks. 

MOTION 

"The Board of Regents authorizes the administration to negotiate for the purchase of the Dale Street Professional Building and adjacent lot, with a leaseback of the building to the current owner, and to execute all necessary documents to complete this transaction.  This motion is effective December 2, 1993." 

After the motion had been seconded, Regent Breeze said "I wish to disclose a potential conflict, which is that I see a medical professional who is apparently a partner in this possible transaction. I therefore will not participate in this matter and I ask that the record reflect this". 

A vote was taken and the motion passed with Regent Breeze abstaining. 

X.     President's and Chancellors' Status Reports.

[President Komisar gave his status report prior to the executive session.] 

President Komisar initially spoke to the Board about the national 

movement for reform of higher education. He noted that are few state higher education systems that are receiving more funds than they have in the previous years with the pressure on higher education budgets likely to continue. Legislators who are the kindest say, 'We love you but we just don't have any funding for you." At the same time, larger groups are indicating that they have some serious questions about the effectiveness and efficiency of higher education. These groups are politically active and have considerable appeal to the public so governors and legislators are in search of a national platform that they can hang on to which supports the groups. This was applied in the K-12 process by the publication of A Nation at Risk. All the legislators that wanted to do things with elementary and secondary education had a national focus. The President noted that in December An American Imperative.- Higher Expectations for Higher Education will be published. President Komisar then quoted from one of the summary statements about the book: 

A disturbing and dangerous mismatch exists between what American Society needs from higher education and what it is receiving. The mismatch is most dangerous in the area of undergraduate education. The American imperative to the 21st century is that society must hold higher education to much higher expectations or risk national decline. 

President Komisar stated that he mentions this to indicate that come this legislative session, not only is the University going to have all of the issues that it has facing Alaska but it is going to most probably face a national pattern as well. He stated that it will be important to speak about the University of Alaska as separate from the national pattern because this institution is distinctly different from many of those that are being criticized. He urged that the University must emphasize the importance of this institution to the state and must avoid being trapped in the national negative attitude toward higher education. 

Exxon Valdez Oil Spill Settlement Funds 

President Komisar stated that the University has been seeking to get more of the settlement money to be used for research purposes and long- term investigations in the marine ecosystem, as well as in the entire fisheries industry. Part of the effort has been to get some of the money set aside in an endowment. Presentations have been made to the Public Advisory Group. The PAG did advance the idea of an endowment and supported it. At the Trustees meeting this week, the staff of the Exxon Trustees was directed to examine alternative arrangements for creating an endowment with the goal of finding the method most likely to be legal under the billion dollar settlement. He noted there is also an effort among the Trustees for support of the Marine Science Center in Seward. This would provide for not only a research center but also provide a place that would be available for visitors to see the type of research that is being done. The President concluded by suggesting that there seems to be some settlement money that will be directed toward expanding the University's laboratory facilities in Kodiak. 

Raven Commission (Rural Alaska Village Economics and Needs) 

The President next reported on his involvement as a member of the Raven Commission, a body appointed by Governor Hickel a few months ago to consider rural Alaska village economic needs. Recently the commission has been looking at the impact of the collapse of the chum salmon run on the Yukon. It is also charged with considering how the state might organize itself to better aid the economic condition and development in rural Alaska. The University will continue to be involved in this effort. One of the major things that the University can do is health and technology transfer. The approach would involve the use of some of the University's expertise to work with people in the rural areas and then look outside around the globe to see what technologies have been developed abroad and within this country that would be useful in supplying energy or sanitation needs in rural Alaska.         Part of the question is how to finance the effort, the President stated. UAA submitted a proposal through its SBDC in conjunction with the Science and Technology Foundation and will receive $600,000 for the two-year project which will concentrate on technology transfer. This proposal will be helpful to the work of the Raven Commission and the outcome of the existence of the Commission and of help to rural Alaska in the long run. The President concluded by noting that he will be reporting more on the Raven Commission at the February meeting. 

UAA 

Chancellor Behrend spoke of UAA's recruitment efforts for faculty with an emphasis on minority faculty especially Alaska Native faculty; applied research projects in the School of Engineering; and distributed a written 

report to the Regents. 

UAS 

Chancellor Lind expressed his concern about some of the issues facing 

the University. He spoke about some of the discussions between the chancellors and presidents of the American Association of State Colleges and Universities concerning budget, productivity and diversification, as well as a growing interest on the part of many institutions concerning distance delivery. He said he had several requests regarding activities going on in Alaska with distance delivery and he said he anticipates that this will be a major topic in discussions in higher education for a number of years to come. He spoke about the University Open Learning Cooperative and his pleasure with the work of the task force. 

UAF 

Chancellor Wadlow discussed Assumptions for UAF Unit Action Plans Pursuant to the Strategic Plan: UAF 2000 and UAF's efforts to achieve more adversity at the staff level at a time when many positions are being eliminated and there is little hiring activity generally. Chancellor Wadlow also gave an update of fundraising activities of the northernMOMEN7TJM drive. She stated that over $9 million has been raised and she believes that UAF will surpass the $ 1 0 million goal by the beginning of the year. There was also a lengthy discussion on the proposed guidelines for commercial development of UAF lands. 

XI.    Administrative Status Reports        (Given after Planned Presentations) 

Vice President Brian Rogers stated that the federal auditors have reviewed the University's books and entered into a closing agreement accepting the University's indirect cost proposals for FY88-91. Vice President Rogers credited Associate Vice President for Finance Jim Lynch for his work on this effort. 

Vice President Rogers then informed the Board about a report commissioned by Director Marty Epstein's office, from. History Department Chair Terrence Cole, entitled A Land-Grant College Without the Land: A History of the University of Alaska's Federal Land Grants. The report tracks issues through the statehood era and efforts of the various University presidents to obtain more land. He noted that this historical review has indicated that the University's current attempt to increase its land holdings by a million acres is not the first such effort. 

Acting Vice President Luis Proenza gave a status on the Vocational/Technical Program Review and indicated that a final report will be presented at the Board's April, 1994 meeting. Dr. Proenza spoke of the status of the program review of educational programs. 

Dr. Proenza then spoke of the new federal regulations relative to requirements placed on institutions that receive Title IV funds. In conjunction with the Postsecondary Commission, Assistant Vice President 'Nanne Myers is working with the campuses to develop the standards and measurements that are required to ensure the University's compliance with the regulations. 

Dr. Proenza concluded his remarks with the announcement of the appointment of Statewide Office of Institutional Research Director Abe Baggen as the systemwide administrator for data and information issues. He will work with the campuses to bring the campuses into common usage of data and maintaining data bases in a timely manner. 

XII.    Planned Presentations 

A.     Department of Revenue Report on Land Grant Trust Fund 

Lorraine Derr, Deputy Commissioner of Revenue, and Bob Storer, 

Chief Investment Officer for the Department of Revenue, gave a brief presentation to the Board of Regents on the investment operations conducted by the Department of Revenue and on investment of land grant trust funds held on behalf of the University. 

B.     University Relations: Public Affairs 

Bob Miller, Director of Public Affairs for the statewide system, presented an overview of the University public affairs department, its activities and plans. 

C.     UAA English Department Presentation 

English Department Chair Dr. Becky Patterson, Dr. Toby Widdicombe and Dr. Thomas Gier gave an overview of the department's activities associated with maintaining its goal of efficiency, variety and excellence. 

The presentation ended with the playing of the UAA English Department Fight Song, written and performed by the English Department secretary, Wendy Withrow. 

D.      FY93 

Brian Rogers, Vice President for Finance, presented a summary of 

the financial statements and a global accounting analysis of the University's financial position. 

XIII.   President's and Regent's Comments 

Regent Helmericks announced the appointment of Joe McCormick as Director of the Postsecondary Commission and spoke briefly on the activities of the Commission. 

Regent Breeze commended Director Bob Miller on his presentation stating that it was very thought-provoking. Regent Breeze also thanked 

former Board of Regents President Robert Williams for the wonderful dinner at his home. 

Regent Otterbacher thanked the students at Kenai Peninsula College for the enjoyable reception and wished everyone a Merry Christmas. 

Regent Henri informed the Board of the meeting that President Gagnon, Regent Williams and he had with Governor Hickel in November. He said that the Governor was very enthusiastic in supporting bonds for deferred maintenance. 

Regent Forrer offered ideas for the orientation of new regents which included receiving a copy of Me College Hill Chronicles by T. Neil Davis, and Terrence Cole's A Land-Grant College Without the Land: A History of the University of Alaska's Federal Land Grants. He also commended the UAA English Department for their presentation. 

President Gagnon expressed her appreciation to Director Ginger Steffy for the wonderful reception held for the Regents and for the opportunity to meet the Advisory Council. 

XIV. Adjourn 

President Gagnon adjourned the meeting at 4:45 p.m. 

